
 

 

 
 

Economic Development Commission 

 

Wednesday, January 23, 2019 

Council Chambers Room 
 

Commissioners Present       Commissioners Absent 

James Kucienski, Chairman      Maureen Ehrenberg 

Patrick McCoy, Vice Chair                                                             

Rivak Albazi               

James Berger 

Myles Berman 

Peter Dyer 

Tim Garcia 

Joe Spagnoli 

 

Staff Present  

Steve McNellis, Community Development Director 

Robert Merkel, Finance Director 

Andrew Letson, Public Works Director 

Nadim Badran, Assistant to the Public Works Director 

 

Others Present  

Barry Bass, Village President 

Georjean Nickell, Village Trustee 

Jesal Patel, Village Trustee 
 

 

1. Call to Order/ Quorum Declaration 

Noting that a quorum of eight members were present, the meeting was called to order by 

Chairman Kucienski at 8:00 AM.   

 

2. Minutes Approval 

Chairman Kucienski asked the Commission if any edits were to be made to the December 

19, 2018 meeting minutes.  

 

Hearing no corrections, Chairman Kucienski called for a motion to approve the minutes. 

Commissioner Berman moved and Commissioner Dyer seconded the motion. There was 

a consensus to approve the minutes. 
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3. Proposed FY 2019-20 TIF Budgets 

Chairman Kucienski reviewed with the EDC their responsibility to annually review and 

recommend proposed TIF expenditures. He then asked Community Development 

Director, Steve McNellis, to review the projects and proposed expenditures in each of the 

three TIF districts. Director McNellis made the EDC aware that Public Works Director, 

Andrew Letson, and Assistant to the Public Works Director, Nadim Badran, were present 

and available to answer questions associated with the TIF projects, as well. Director 

McNellis also noted that the North Lincoln TIF, that would be replacing the Lincoln-

Touhy TIF, has yet to gain approval but is scheduled for final consideration at the 

February 5th Village Board meeting. 

 

Director McNellis started with the NorthEast Industrial District (NEID) TIF. He provided 

a general overview, including that it was established in 1996 and is now generating $1.4 

million in annual revenue. He then outlined the major proposed projects in this TIF 

District for the next fiscal year, which include: refurbishing the Public Works 

Department’s facilities at a cost of $710,000, resurfacing certain sections of the streets at 

a cost of $648,000, repainting the standpipe at a cost of $574,000, and retrofitting 

streetlights with LED bulbs at a cost of $65,000. Commissioner Dyer confirmed with 

Director McNellis that the location he referred to for the street light replacement would 

be limited to the lights on McCormick Boulevard in front of the old Dominick's building. 

Director McNellis confirmed it was limited to that area. 

 

Director McNellis then went into the specific facets of each project. Central repairs to the 

Public Work’s facilities include: replacing the original roof, the replacement of the 

original boiler, and replacing windows which are at least 30 years old. He then outlined 

the streets that are set for street resurfacing and retrofitting the street lights. Lastly, he 

explained that the standpipe repainting would help prevent corrosion and that several 

other safety features would also be replaced in the process. Commissioner Dyer 

expressed concern that the roof replacement’s cost was very high. Director Letson 

assured Commissioner Dyer that the Village would go through an extensive bidding 

process to acquire the best deal but noted several reasons why the cost for this roof 

replacement would be higher than a commercial project. One of which was that the State 

law requires the Village to pay a “prevailing wage” which is higher than what a private 

commercial facility would have to pay for such work. He wanted to reiterate that this is a 

high-level project cost estimate so final costs may be less than what is proposed.  

 

Chairman Kucienski noted that given the necessity of the facility upgrades it is lucky that 

the Village is permitted to use TIF funds for these projects. Commissioner Garcia asked 

when these improvements would occur. Director McNellis stated that they would be 

slated for the next fiscal year, May 1st, 2019 to April 30th, 2020. Vice Chairman McCoy 
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asked for clarification on how the TIF would be supporting these expenses. Director 

McNellis explained that, while the costs were inevitable with or without the TIF, the 

TIF’s structure is one in which ultimately all the taxing bodies are supporting the project 

instead of the Village alone bearing the cost. This is because the TIF “freezes” the 

amount of taxes going to other taxing bodies while the additional revenue above that 

amount goes into the TIF fund, rather than being proportionally distributed to the taxing 

bodies. Vice Chairman McCoy further inquired to what qualifies the Public Works 

facilities for the use of TIF funds considering it is a non-tax generating property. Director 

McNellis clarified that because these facilities service tax producing properties it would 

be reasonable to see an area-wide benefit from making these improvements. Vice 

Chairman McCoy lastly asked if the project would be eligible for outside energy 

improvement incentives. Director Letson stated that they would garner some benefits 

from outside incentive programs but the savings are not that substantial. He cited a recent 

project that cost $1.1 million and received about $40,000 in savings.  

 

Director McNellis, hearing no more comments, moved ahead to the prospective North 

Lincoln TIF. The largest expected project in this TIF district would be the District 1860 

development. He noted that his expectation is that it would receive final PUD approval in 

the next fiscal year, once finalized plans have been received from Tucker Development 

Group and reviewed by the Village. The only current expected cost, in the next fiscal 

year, would be the cost of issuance of the first TIF note as well as the first interest 

payment. 

 

Director McNellis lastly addressed the Devon-Lincoln TIF. The Devon-Lincoln TIF was 

established in 2014 and currently has $300,000-$400,000 in annual revenue, which is 

double that of last year. The planned projects are the completion of the phase II 

engineering plans for the Devon Avenue streetscape at a cost of $304,000, installation of 

street lights along the Village’s portion of Devon Avenue, at a cost of $158,000, 

resurfacing a portion of Monticello Ave at a cost of $58,000, and planting various 

parkway trees throughout the TIF district, at a cost of approximately $30,000. 

 

The streetscape enhancement has been a joint project with the Chicago Department of 

Transportation (CDOT). He noted that between grant funding and CDOT reimbursement 

this phase is fully funded. It was expected that this project would be completed by the 

end of the current fiscal year but seems unlikely given the hold up from the Illinois 

Department of Transportation (IDOT) in issuing a memorandum with direction on 

crosswalk policy and procedures. Until this determination is made by IDOT, the Village 

will not be able to move forward with the next phase.  

 

Commissioner Berman stated he felt he needed a “TIF 101” to better understand why it 

makes sense to create TIF’s at all, and what the risks are in doing what we’re doing. He 
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wondered what happens if we don’t do these projects and let the TIF simply expire. 

Director McNellis indicated that the downside, from the perspective of a taxing body, is 

that property taxes get frozen and so when property value appreciates on those properties 

they are not seeing the benefits from that increase in value. To the question of what 

happens if the property value decreases, Finance Department Director Robert Merkel 

stated that if the EAV goes down, there are no funds provided into the TIF District for 

that time frame. He also noted that taxing bodies levy for the amount of money they need 

to operate, and so the result of less tax revenue being generated on TIF properties is that 

the other properties in the Village would potentially have a slightly higher tax bill to fund 

that levy. Director McNellis pointed that it is important to note that when you’re 

initiating a TIF, you need to look at the “but, for” statement. Essentially you’re saying 

that “but for” the TIF, these properties would not redevelop, and would not increase in 

value. This argument was made, and was deemed to be met for the existing Lincoln-

Touhy TIF and will have to be met for the proposed new TIF. Commissioner Berman 

went on to ask about properties in a TIF and if those property owners would then become 

subject to more or different regulations because they’re in that TIF district. Director 

McNellis said that property owners will still be paying the same tax bill, and that it would 

not increase or decrease as a result of the TIF. The benefit for a property owner whose 

property is in a TIF is that certain improvements, like infrastructure, could be undertaken, 

which would also increase their property’s value. Commissioner Berman confirmed that 

the downside, as it relates to the school districts, is that property owners, outside of the 

TIF, could see an incremental gain in their taxes to maintain the school district's 

operating budget. Chairman Kucienski also noted that at the end of the TIF, when the 

property comes back on the tax rolls, everyone else’s tax bills would likely come down a 

little, because the properties in the TIF will then generate a lot more tax revenues for the 

taxing bodies. He also inquired to what the effect of having residential properties in a TIF 

would be. Director McNellis noted, that while TIFs are generally designed for 

commercial and economic development improvements, the District 1860 project would 

bring a residential use into the TIF district. He indicated that addressing the residential in 

the District was an important part of an Intergovernmental Agreement between the school 

districts and the Village. Director McNellis noted that this has been a good discussion 

and that per commissioner Berman’s suggestion, he felt it would be worthwhile to 

prepare an actual “Incentives 101” discussion for a future EDC meeting, asking the 

Village Incentives Consultant, Bob Rychlicki, to lead that discussion.  Trustee Patel 

noted past Village negotiations with the Town Center mall regarding incentives and how 

the Village steered the Mall to look at subdividing more outlots and selling them off.   

Chairman Kucienski made a point that the out-lots that were developed came from a 

suggestion made by the EDC as an alternative to their initial request. Director McNellis 

went on to reiterate that these instructive discussions are increasingly valuable as the 

Village is bound to see more incentive requests.  
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Commissioner Dyer, circling back to the Devon-Lincoln TIF improvement, asked if the 

Village has a contingency plan if IDOT does not approve the requested design with 

crosswalks as they are currently presented. He felt some improvements still needed to be 

made there, and what could we do that wouldn’t need Chicago’s participation. Director 

Letson said that IDOT hasn’t said No to the project, but Chicago DOT (CDOT) has said 

they wouldn’t do the project without the crosswalks. So, if IDOT doesn’t allow the 

crosswalks, then the Village would have to reevaluate the plan and propose an alternative 

that would only be on the Village’s side of Devon Avenue. That said, the contingency 

plan is to still invest in improvements along the Village’s side of the roadway. Vice 

Chairman McCoy inquired as to the functionality of the proposed “rest island” for the 

crosswalk, given the law is that all cars must stop for pedestrians in a crosswalk zone 

anyway. Director Letson said that while that is the law there are many different factors 

that would make a rest island preferable. One such incident is if a vehicle simply doesn’t 

see a pedestrian crossing the road. The island provides both a safe place for the pedestrian 

as well as increased visibility for the pedestrian. Vice Chairman McCoy expressed his 

concern that the crosswalk would functionally create an “extended red light” which 

would create a “stop” regularly as pedestrians feel safer crossing the road here. Director 

Letson said that they can investigate that concern and see if the pedestrian traffic would 

cause a significant impact on the flow of traffic. Vice Chairman McCoy summarized his 

concerns as being larger than just pedestrian safety in a crosswalk.  

 

Commissioner Dyer asked if there has been an analysis of the Return On Investment 

(ROI) for these improvements along Devon. Chairman Kucienski answered by stating 

that this area is difficult to fill with businesses for several reasons. He indicated that 

several outside consultants explained that the reason why there are these issues, including 

higher speed traffic, is the lack of something visually-attractive to catch one’s attention, 

such as landscaping. Director McNellis clarified that the study was from the Urban Land 

Institute and was done in 2014. Director McNellis noted that this work becomes an 

extension of what Chicago has done along Devon to the east, and that from his own 

observations, those investments in streetscape along Devon have been followed by 

increased business occupancy and activity. Commissioner Albazi asked if it made sense 

to go ahead with those aesthetic improvements if Chicago doesn’t move forward, to 

which Director Letson answered the Village would take a look at that. Commissioner 

Dyer asked if it would be valuable to put a firm date where the Village would move 

ahead on the improvements by themselves instead of waiting for the other interested 

parties. Chairman Kucienski expressed that, to him, it would make sense to wait because 

the grant would pay 70%. Commissioner Spagnoli asked if it had to include the median 

landscaping and the central pedestrian oasis. It was discussed further that the bump outs 

and median would reduce the speed of vehicles because it would create tighter lanes. This 

“traffic calming” is an additional safety feature for pedestrians and a reason to wait on the 

project. 
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Mayor Bass that there would be top management changes at IDOT with the new 

administration in Springfield, which could give the Villages more of a voice. 

 

Chairman Kucienski asked for a Motion to recommend to the Village Board approval of 

all three TIF budgets. Commissioner Spagnoli then made a motion for approval of the 

three TIF Budgets for the 2019-2020 Fiscal Year, which was seconded by Commissioner 

Berman. The Motion was approved by roll call vote, as follows: 

 

Ayes: Albazi, Berman, Berger, Dyer, Garcia, McCoy, Kucienski, Spagnoli 

Nays: None 

 

4.  Review of Biennial Commission Report 

Director McNellis provided some background information to the EDC regarding the 

purpose of the Biennial report to the Village Board. This report is an opportunity for the 

EDC to detail to the Village Board what has been accomplished over the past two years, 

where you plan on going over the next two years, and ask for guidance from the Village 

Board, where needed. An example of requesting direction from the village Board could 

involve something like the PEP Grant program. If the Village Board was consistently 

denying a specific type of improvement in the PEP program that the EDC was approving, 

you may seek their guidance on whether or not that should continue to be permitted by 

the PEP program. In that way, ideally, the Village Board and EDC would be on the same 

path together. Director McNellis then provided a summary of the draft report for EDC 

review and consideration. Director McNellis then listed potential goals for the EDC over 

the next two years. This list was developed utilizing the recent EDC discussion on the 

2019 work plan. Director McNellis then asked if there were any questions on which the 

EDC wishes guidance. Commissioner stated the goals and questions are good and 

important. Vice Chair McCoy suggested that the EDC consider adding what 

Commissioners Ehrenberg and Berman have discussed in the past and that is what does 

the Village want to be, and the Village Board could provide the EDC guidance on what 

they should be doing in that direction. This is about discussions regarding what are the 

unique characteristics that make Lincolnwood “Lincolnwood.” Whether or not the 

Village is green or renewable or outdoor athletic (ie. the construction of bike paths). So, 

the question of the Board is what their vision and their statement of our personality. 

Commissioner Spagnoli noted one of the EDC’s biggest goals is the marketing and 

branding and economic development. There was a consensus for Chairman Kucienski to 

present this report to the Board, as amended here today.    

 

Commissioner Dyer requested an update on the Ziegler and Loeber incentive agreements, 

and when the work might proceed. Director McNellis indicated that Ziegler is scheduled 

to go in front of the February Plan Commission for their new Cadillac dealership and 
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expect to have both the special use and PUD amendment at the McCormick Autoplex 

improvements complete this spring. The Loeber incentive agreement was approved but 

they still need to go through the planning process for their PUD amendment. Director 

McNellis indicated that the process will start soon but does not have a firm timeline. As 

for Tucker Development, the final plans are expected to come in the spring, with 

construction, including mass grading, planned for the fall. 

 

5. Discussion of a Proposed Public Amenities Provision Policy 

Director McNellis reviewed the December EDC meeting where it was discussed how to 

incorporate “corporate social responsibility” (CSR) into incentive agreements. The 

example given was in conjunction with the Loeber incentive where they agreed to 

provide the community with a charging station or similar amenity, as part of the 

Agreement approved by the Village Board. Director McNellis provided the EDC with a 

staff report of peer community research that showed several communities with informal 

guidelines to create public amenities. Park Ridge and Highland Park are the only 

communities that indicated they had a codified requirement relating to public amenities. 

Finally, Director McNellis noted some key questions and considerations for the EDC 

when evaluating the benefits of this potential requirement. 

 

Commissioner Spagnoli noted he felt what was discussed hit all the valid points, and that 

there was no need to go further, but that we should keep it simple. Commissioner Dyer 

voiced concern that it should be up to the business to determine a public amenity that 

makes sense to them, instead of a requirement of the Village. Vice Chairman McCoy 

explained his understanding of the requirement as a way to extend the project into the 

community, rather than just on their property. His example was that if there was a request 

for a variation to allow a bike rack then the Village may ask them to also sponsor a bike 

rack at a local park too. It would be a minimal incremental cost, for which they could 

claim sponsorship. Commissioner Dyer cautioned the EDC that businesses looking at the 

Village could be turned away by an additional cost requirement especially when the 

surrounding communities do not have such a requirement. His suggestion was to make it 

a dialogue and not a requirement. Chairman Kucienski suggested that the key detail is 

determining what is “reasonable” to request. For example, a small restaurant moving in 

should not be held to the same standard as PUD projects. His recommendation would be 

to focus on the threshold that would trigger this requirement. Commissioner Dyer noted 

he feels it’s a negotiation, not a requirement. Commissioner Albazi noted that the EDC 

may have better insight into what this should be after deciding how the Village would 

like to brand itself because that should guide the amenities they would be requesting. It 

was generally agreed that direction on branding should be determined before setting up a 

subcommittee to consider the types of amenities that should be required through CSR.   

 

 






